
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF THURMAN, 

NY HELD APRIL 11, 2018 AT THE TOWN HALL, 311 ATHOL ROAD, ATHOL, NEW YORK, 

COMMENCING AT 6:30 PM…. 

PRESENT: Mrs. Brenda Ackley, Councilwoman 

  Mrs. Joan Harris, Councilwoman 

  Mr. Douglas Needham, Councilman 

  Mrs. Gail Seaman, Councilwoman 

  Mrs. Cynthia Hyde, Supervisor 

ALSO PRESENT: DEBRA RUNYON Bookkeeper/Secretary to the Supervisor. 

RECORDING SECRETARY: Susan E. Staples  

 The meeting started at 6:30 with the reading of the claims. Councilwoman Ackley arrived at 

6:33pm. 

The meeting was called to order at 7pm. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG 

ROLL CALL 

A moment of silence was observed in honor of Phil Carpenter 

REPORTS FROM THE BOARD: 

 Councilman Needham stated that the Town Hall was in need of painting. It was pointed out 

that the buildings may contain lead paint. Councilman Needham agreed to look into lead 

abatement,and what needed to be done to paint the Town Hall.  

Councilwoman Harris noted that the Highway Agreement has  been checked by our attorney. 

A few corrections have been made and clarified. A union rep is now reviewing it. She has 

checked and it is expected that this contract will be signed. It is a three year contract.  She also 

gave a report on the Youth Commission meeting that she attended at the county. She noted 

that teen sex trafficing was becoming a problem in Warren County. She noted that summer 

workers from other countries come in to work in Lake George and that they can quickly 

become victims if they do not have access to the proper recources. She noted that the county 

had received funds to help with this.  

She also noted that the John Thurman Historical Society will be hosting a program Sunday 

June 3, at 2 pm entitled The Women’s Place. Also noted was an upcoming program on 

Thurman Almost Heaven.  More information for both programs will be forth coming.  



She also noted that today at sundown was the start of Holocaust Remembrance Day. 

Councilwoman Seaman read a letter from Marlene Delongis who had attended a Whitespace 

symposium. 

She noted that the Valentine’s for Vets party was well attended with a good turn out. 

She noted that the Easter Party was well attended with about 25 children and 50 people total 

who attended the party.   

She noted that there was a problem at the Landfill with the loader. A two inch pin had been 

sheered off, and that Pat Wood is working on that, and it is unsafe to use until the repair can 

be made.  

She also asked about the progress being made on the telephone line for the landfill. She was 

informed that the phone company had been contacted. We have determined that service is 

available, but that we were waiting to hear from Verizon as to the cost for installation. 

Councilwoman Seaman asked to have the emails forwarded to her. 

Supervisor Hyde made a power point presentation with the help of Debra Runyon. 

Councilwoman Seaman made a motion to table this report and said that it was seconded. She 

wanted the motion to be addressed before the meeting went forward. Supervisor Hyde 

pointed out that board members can’t stop the Supervisor from giving a report. 

Councilwoman Seaman continued to ask that the motion be addressed. Debra Runyon started 

to give the presentation, but was interrupted by  Councilwoman Seaman. Councilwoman 

Seaman stated that the report should have been give to the Board prior to the meeting. 

Supervisor Hyde pointed out that Councilwoman Seaman didn’t give copies of her report prior 

to this meeting. Councilwoman Harris pointed out that none of the other board members had 

supplied copies of their reports prior to the meeting, and that she was being rude by asking for 

copies of only one report. Supervisor Hyde noted that Board Members were always allowed to 

give a report without being interrupted. Councilwoman Seaman wanted copies made of the 

report so that the board could read them prior to being presented. After much discussion 

Debra Runyon started the presentation at 7:31. She was repeatedly interrupted by 

Councilwoman Seaman who continued to talk over her  while she spoke. She started to speak 

about the BOND. She explained what the taxes would be to cover the payment for the BOND 

this year. She went on the explain the payment schedule for the BOND. She went on to explain 

how the property was assessed in town and how this effects the tax rates for the town. She 

also noted what it cost to each tax payer was to have the Assessor Clerk and Deputy Town 

Clerk paid for the year. As Debra Runyon went on to explain the bank statements 

Councilwoman Seaman left her seat and approached Debra Runyon.  She continued to talk 

over Debra Runyon, and claimed that disinformation was being used. Seaman repeatedly 

interrupted while the report was being presented. Councilwoman Seaman was repeatedly 



asked by the Supervisor to go sit down so that the report could continue. Seaman continued to 

stand next to Debra Runyon while Debra read the report. She sat back down while Debra 

Runyon spoke about the CHIP’s money and how it was in the budget. She also noted that there 

was $129,000.00 budgeted in CHIP’s money for the 2017 budget that the town did not get 

because the town didn’t pave. When Debra Runyon started to talk about the Reserve Fund 

Councilwoman Seaman again got up and approached Debra Runyon telling her to sit down 

claiming that this was not a report. Debra Runyon then went on the explain what the 

procedure was to establish a Reserve Fund. Since our fund was not set up properly it is not a 

Reserve Fund and as such is just a Savings Account. She then explained that the funds were in 

and out of this account in the past without a Permissive Referendum in the past. She explained 

that they moved money from this account as per the Comptroller’s Office advise and that they 

were right to do so She went on to explain that there had been criticism of this when it had 

been done many times in the past. She pointed out that they were bringing this information to 

show that the town in not is fiscal distress. She then went on the explain some of the things 

that she has done since coming on the job. She made a spreadsheet to show that we were 

overpaying for electric service. Since making changes we are saving money. She went on to 

explain that if there are not enough hours to do the job that mistakes could be made. She said 

she was noticing the same types of mistakes being made that had been made in the past when 

enough hours were not were allotted to do the job. Debra Runyon noted that she could supply 

copies of the report to those who were interested. 

New Business: Councilman Needham wanted to change the laws to license dogs. He wanted 

to change it to a 5 year license at a cost of $1.00 per dog. Supervisor Hyde noted that this was 

not something that should be done at tonight’s meeting. Councilwoman Seaman wanted to 

know why not. The Supervisor said that there were laws that would have to be read before 

any changes could be made. She also noted that the public was not made aware of this 

resolution. It was noted that the Rabies certificates are only good for 3 years. Councilwoman 

Seaman wanted to make the length of the license for three years.  

Councilwoman Seaman said that in January the Supervisor had told that Board that someone 

was a full time employee, and deserved full time benefits. Supervisor Hyde asked her to 

elaborate on that. She said the posted hours were 25 hours (the actual posted hours total 

27.75). The Supervisor also noted that the clerk works more hours than are posted, including 

board meetings. 

Resolution # 56 

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Seaman and seconded by Councilman Needham 

RESOLUTION TO RESCIND HEALTH CARE FOR THE TOWN CLERK 

The Town Board makes a motion to have the Town Clerk pay for her health insurance. 



Motion Failed: Ayes~2 Needham, Seaman, Nays~3 Ackley, Harris, Hyde 

 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Privilege of floor was granted, and the following people spoke: 

Charles Dingman, Steve Wood, Keith Parent, Debbie McIlrath, Sue Shepler and Wini Martin. 

 

RESOLUTIONS: 

Resolution # 57 

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Harris and seconded by Supervisor Hyde 

 

   RESOLUTION TO RESCIND THE DECISION TO DELETE THE ASSESSOR CLERK POSITION  

WHEREAS the assessor needs the help of a clerk and  

WHEREAS this is an important and needed position in the assessor’s office in order to 

adequately serve the public and   

WHEREAS without the assessor clerk the assessor is unable to meet all the demands of his 

office and  

WHEREAS the 2018 Thurman Town Budget has funds in the amount of $11,000.00 supported 

by revenue to fund the assessor clerk position and   

WHEREAS the residents of this town have paid their taxes and expect to get the services they 

paid for and   

WHEREAS one of the services the residents have paid for is having Susan Baker taking care of 

their needs in the assessor’s office and having Susan Baker help them with Star and enhanced 

star forms and having Susan Baker in the assessor’s office when the assessor is out in the field 

and the many other services Susan Baker provides for them in the assessor’s office and  

 

 WHEREAS the assessor is currently being paid a yearly salary of $11,000.00 and then expected 

to perform duties that assessors from other nearby towns are paid $38,000.00 to $40.000.00 a 

year to do (often with the help of a clerk) and  

WHEREAS the majority of public coming to the town hall have expressed their displeasure with 

the decision to delete the assessor clerk position now   

BE IT RESOLVED that the town board of the Town of Thurman rescinds the decision to delete 

the assessor clerk position   



A Roll Call Vote Was Called 

Motion Failed: Ayes~2 Harris, Hyde, Nays~3 Ackley, Needham, Seaman 

 

Resolution # 58 

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Harris and seconded by Supervisor Hyde 

 

 

 

RESOLUTION TO RESCIND DECISION TO ELIMINATE FUNDS FOR THE DEPUTY TOWN CLERK 

POSITION  

WHEREAS the town clerk needs the help of a deputy clerk and   

WHEREAS this is an important and needed position in the town clerks’ office in order to 

adequately serve the public and   

WHEREAS the 2018 Thurman Town Budget has funds in the amount of $4,000.00 supported 

by revenue to fund the deputy town clerk position and  

WHEREAS the residents of this town have paid their taxes and expect to get the services 

they paid for and   

WHEREAS one of the services the residents have paid for is having Susan Baker serve as a 

deputy town clerk and having Susan Baker help the town residents with the services they 

need from the town clerk’s office and having Sue Baker in the town clerk’s office when the 

town clerk is unable to be in the office and the many other services Susan Baker provides for 

them in the town clerk’s office and  

  

WHEREAS the majority of public coming to the town hall have expressed their displeasure 

with the decision to expect the deputy town clerk to work for free and   

 

  

  



WHEREAS it is unfair to expect the deputy town clerk to work for free in 2018 when there is 

money in the budget to pay the deputy town clerk and when in all the years prior it has been 

a paid position be it   

RESOLVED that the town board of the Town of Thurman rescinds the decision to eliminate 

funds for the deputy town clerk position   

A Roll Call Vote Was Called 

Motion Carried: Ayes~3 Ackley, Harris, Hyde, Nays~2 Needham, Seaman 

 

Resolution # 59 

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Harris and seconded by Supervisor Hyde 

 

RESOLUTION TO RESCIND DECISION TO CUT HOURS AND HOURLY RATE  

WHEREAS the town supervisor needs a full time confidential secretary to do secretarial work 

and bookkeeping and  

WHEREAS this is an important and needed position in the Office of the Town Supervisor in 

order to fulfill the fiscal and administrative duties of that office and   

WHEREAS the 2018 Thurman Town Budget has funds in the amount of $24,336.00 supported 

by revenue to fund the confidential secretary position at the rate of $13.00 per hour and   

WHEREAS the 2018 Thurman Town Budget has funds supported by revenue to provide 

benefits to this full time position of confidential secretary and  

WHEREAS the residents of this town have paid their taxes and expect to get the services 

they paid for and   

WHEREAS one of the services the residents have paid for is to have a full time confidential 

secretary to the supervisor that takes care of the town bookkeeping and   

WHEREAS the supervisor’s office always had either a part time secretary AND a part time 

bookkeeper or a FULL time confidential secretary/bookkeeper except  

 

  

  



for a period of time when a former supervisor could not find anyone willing to fill this full 

time position and  

WHEREAS all the duties and reports that the supervisors office is responsible for cannot be 

completed with the confidential secretary working part time and the supervisor serving on 8 

committees at the Warren County Municipal Center now be it   

RESOLVED that the town board rescinds its decision to cut the hours and the hourly rate of 

the confidential secretary.  

 A Roll Call Vote Was Called 

Motion Failed: Ayes~2 Harris, Hyde, Nays~3 Ackley, Needham, Seaman 

  

Resolution # 60 

On a motion introduced by Supervisor Hyde a vote was taken to use the current resolution. 

Motion Failed: Ayes~2 Harris, Hyde, Nays~3 Ackley, Needham, Seaman 

The resolution was amended to the following: 

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Seaman and seconded by Councilman Needham 

RESOLUTION REQUESTING SYSTEM OPERATION PROPOSALS 

The Thurman Town Board hereby request proposals for the Thurman Whitespace 

Internet system following all FCC guidelines to be able to operate, troubleshoot, and hookup. 

Sealed proposals are due by 3:30 pm on May 9, 2018. Send to Thurman Town Clerk, PO Box 29 

Athol, NY 12810. 

A Roll Call Vote Was Called 

Motion Carried: Ayes ~ 4 Ackley, Harris, Needham, Seaman, Nays~1 Hyde 

 

Resolution # 61 

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Harris and seconded by Councilwoman Ackley 

  RESOLUTION TO PAY CLAIMS  

  The Town Board of the Town of Thurman approves   

Vouchers Numbers ~ 2018- 222 thru   2018-295  

General Fund ~ $8,381.68 



Highway Fund ~ $53,463.15 

Enterprise Fund ~ $50.00 

Motion Carried: Ayes~4 Ackley, Harris, Needham, Hyde, Nays~1 Seaman 

 

Resolution # 62  

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Harris and seconded by Councilman Needham 

 

      RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING CONTRACT  

  

The town board of the Town of Thurman authorizes the supervisor to sign the agreement 

with KB-24 for telephone system service from 5-01-18 thru 5-1-19. 

Motion Carried: Ayes~5 Ackley, Harris, Needham, Seaman, Hyde, Nays~0 

A resolution to accept minutes from the January 04, January 19, February 14 and March 14 

meetings was tabled. 

Resolution # 63  

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Seaman and seconded by Councilwoman Ackley 

RESOLUTION TO REMOVE CORRESPONDENSE FROM THE MINUTES 

Resolution to make sure that the correspondence that were included in the minutes 

erroneously by the Town Clerk be removed from the website and be removed from the 

minutes. 

Motion Carried: Ayes ~3 Ackley, Needham, Seaman, Nays~2 Harris, Hyde 

 

On a motion introduced by Councilwoman Seaman and seconded by Councilman Needham 

the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 pm. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

 



Susan E Staples  

Town Clerk 

April 17, 2018 

Attachments 

  

PCR#  DATE  PRIORITY  CHIEF COMPLAINT  DISPATCH TO ENROUTE   ENROUTE TO ONSCENE  

18-08340  3/11/2018  ALS  GENERAL MALAISE  4 MINUTES   10 MINUTES  

18-08731  3/15/2018  ALS  SEIZURE  5 MINUTES   11 MINUTES  

18-10292  3/28/2018  ALS  LOWER BACK PAIN  2 MINUTES   7 MINUTES  

18-10677  3/31/2018  ALS  DIFFICULTY BREATHING  o MINUTES   13 MINUTES  

    -------  -  ---  ---------  

 
 
 
 note  Address  Town  Nature  Parties  Intake Notes  Action  Status  Resolution  Officer Notes  Officer  Anlmat  

 
03·02·2018  Glen Athot Rd  Thurman   nla  You have her  Returned  Closed  Owner found  LM to PU at Gfah With license" spoke with off  Darlen

e  12:06pm    Informational   dogs, a  Phone Call    Cali baker, she is picking up be owner has no,  Hayes  

     Huskyl     phone, car etc. DH okil€™d provinding Owner   

     Shepard     Fans Gfah to authorize.   

     &amp; a       

     rottweilerlshe       

     pard. What       

     does she       

     need to do to       

     get them       

     back. One       

     has a collar       

03·02·2018  947 Glen  Thurman   nfa  Calling to see  Returned  Closed  Spoke to  Calling about dogs, shea€™s the officer  
Darlen
e  

11:13am  Athol Rd   Informational   if anyone  Phone Call   caller  picking up dogs for Carpenter  Hayes  

     claimed the 2       

     dogs from       

     yesterday       

     3/1'       
 

 Date  Address  Town  Nature  Parties  Intake Notes  Action  Status  Resolution  Officer Notes  Officer  Animal   
 03·28-2018  PO Box 29 
 Thurman  

10.39am  

 

Declined  

Informational  

 

ext 103, Rec'd Returned  

a complaint  Phone Call  

about a dog,  

needs to talk  
to an officer  

 

Closed  
 

Spoke to  

caller  

 

Officer Ostrander returned SusanaE™s call,  Jim Fitzgerald  

she informed me she had gotten complaints  

regarding unlicensed dogs with a couple  

people. Gave me Gail seaman and Douglas  

needhams information and told me they were  

board members and there are two or three  

dogs in Gaila€™s possession and all dogs  

were unlicensed. Demanded an officer give  

them both tickets and she be notified when  

this was done. Officer Ostrander followed up  

with officer Fitzgerald.   
 03·23-2018  'rcwn of  

 11:44am  Thurman  

Cle
rks 
Ofc  

 

Thurman  
 

Informattonal  

 

x103 needed Returned  Closed  

on the can  Phone Call  

back number.  
Billing  

question  

 

left caller a  lM thataeTl,js the bill I wamed her about, she  Darlene  

message  can call me back if she needs more info. left  Hayes  

Cell  

 
 03·16-2018  26 Barton Rd 

Athol  
3'34pm  

 

AI: Adoption 
 nJ
a  
Inquiry  

 

 Interested in  Returned  Closed  

adopting a  Phone Call  

puppy  

 

Olher()  
 

Phone rings then disconnects  

 

Darlene  

Hayes  

 



 03-15-2018  351 Mud SI  Thurman  

11:0Bam  



 

 herself and  Asked for  Returned  Closed  

Informational her grandson Pam, calling  Phone Call  

 and his dog  about dog  

classes. Was  

told Pam was  

on vacation a  

while ago,  

has still not  

heard back.  

Travis  

grandson and  

Brutus dog  

needs to go to  

training  

classes. Is  

there one in 2  

weeks's  
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BAN
BOND ANTICIPATION NOTE

Maximum Amount: $ 313,000

Maximum Maturity: Will not exceed five (5) years

Interest Rate: 2.26%

Maturity Date: May 31, 2018

 

 

Ban Payment Due May 31, 2018

Amount Due $ 13,000 Principle Pmt

7,074 Interest Pmt

Total Due $  20,074

Remaining Balance of $ 300,000 to be refinanced 
as a 4 year Statutory Installment Bond.
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The Statutory Installment Bond cannot 
be for longer than a 4 year term because 
of Local Finance Law Section 35 (b)(1) 
which says that the bond resolutions in 
towns are not subject to permissive 
referendum when bonds have a 
proposed maturity of not more than five 
years. To extend the bond longer it would 
have had to have been subject to 
permissive referendum. 

 

Town of Thurman
2018 Budget

Summary

Fund Appropriations Revenue Unexpended 
Balance

To be 
raised in 
taxes

Assessed 
Value

General Fund 567,928 512,900 55,028 164,218,230

Highway Fund 915,500 396,177 519,323 164,218,230

Enterprise Fund 14,400 14,400 0 164,218,230

Water Project 
Fund

20,074 20,074 164,218,230

Fire 76,500 76,500 169,296,258

Totals 1,594,402 923,477 670,925
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2018

Your Home Value Cost Per Year

$100,000 $12.00

$150,000 $18.00

$200,000 $24.00

 

4 Year Projection from GFNB

Due Payment Principle Due Interest Due Total Pmt Balance 
Outstanding

6/1/18 300,000

6/1/19 1 75,000 7,740 82,740 225,000

6/1/20 2 75,000 5,805 80,805 150,000

6/1/21 3 75,000 3,870 78,870 75,000

6/1/20 4 75,000 1,935 76,935 0

TOTALS 19,350 319,350
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2019

Your Home Value Cost Per Year

$100,000 $50.00

$150,000 $75.00

$200,000 $100.00
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Your Home Value Cost Per Year

100,000 $9.00

150,000 $13.50

200,000 $18.00

This is the true cost of having a 
Deputy Town Clerk and Deputy Assessor Clerk
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The first installment of CHIPS  money has

already come in (159,603), exceeding the 
budgeted revenue amount of 149,937. A 
second check is also due soon.
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Specific Provisions: 

If a town is located wholly or partly in the 
Adirondack Park and has State lands subject to 
taxation assessed (at more than 30 percent of 
total taxable assessed valuation of the town), 
the State Comptroller must consent to the 
establishment of, and expenditures or 
transfers from, a capital reserve fund in the 
town, or in a fire district located wholly or 
partly within such a town. 
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Hours and Wage Comparison

Population Town Position Hours Rate

699 Hague Bookkeeper 40 21.51

1389 Horicon Sec to Super. 40 18.73

Horicon Add’l Acct Help 1 hr/week 13,948 annual

2326 Bolton Bookkeeper 32.5 27.10

767 Stony Creek Sec to Super. 30

3355 Chester Bookkeeper FT 21.11

2395 Johnsburg Bookkeeper 32

1219 Thurman Sec to Super. 20 12.50

 



April 11, 2018 Regular Board Meeting 
 

40 
 

 

Your Home Assessed Value Cost Per Year

100,000 $19.00

150,000 $28.50

200,000 $38.00

Annual Cost for Full Time Secretary to the Supervisor
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